
28 FEBRUARY 2011 
 

NEW FOREST DISTRICT COUNCIL 
 
 
 Minutes of a meeting of the New Forest District Council held at Appletree 

Court, Lyndhurst on Monday, 28 February 2011. 
 
 p Cllr Mrs P A Wyeth – Chairman 
 p Cllr J Penwarden – Vice-Chairman 
 
 

 Councillors:  Councillors: 
  
p G C Beck p G J Parkes 
p D A Britton e Sqn Ldr B M F Pemberton 
p Mrs D M Brooks p L R Puttock 
p Mrs F Carpenter  M P Reid 
p Mrs J L Cleary  A W Rice 
p G F Dart p B Rickman 
p S P Davies p W S Rippon-Swaine 
p W H Dow p Mrs M J Robinson 
p L T Dunsdon p Mrs A M Rostand 
p Ms L C Ford p D J Russell 
p H F Forse p R F Scrivens 
 P C Greenfield p Lt Col M J Shand 
p C J Harrison p Mrs B Smith 
p D Harrison p Mrs S I Snowden 
p E J Heron p A J Swain 
p J D Heron p M H Thierry 
e P E Hickman p A R Tinsley 
p Mrs A J Hoare p D B Tipp 
p Mrs M D Holding p C R Treleaven 
e J A G Hutchins p F P Vickers 
p Mrs P Jackman p M S Wade 
p M J Kendal p S S Wade 
p C Lagdon p R A Wappet 
p Mrs M E Lewis p J G Ward 
p Mrs K J Lord p A Weeks 
p Mrs P J Lovelace p Dr M N Whitehead 
p B D Lucas p C A Wise 
p Mrs A E McEvoy p P R Woods 
p Mrs M McLean  Vacancy 

 
 
 Officers Attending: 
 
 D Yates, R Jackson, J Mascall, Miss G O’Rourke, A Rogers and Mrs R Rutins. 
 
 
44. MINUTES (REPORT A). 
 
 RESOLVED: 
 
 That the minutes of the main ordinary and special Council meetings held on 

13 December 2010 be signed by the Chairman as correct records. 
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45. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST. 
 
 All members declared a personal interest in Minute No. 48 

(Members’ Allowances). 
 
 Cllr Kendal declared a personal interest in Minute 48 (Medium Term 

Financial Plan). 
 
 
46. CHAIRMAN’S ANNOUNCEMENTS. 
 

The Chairman reported that she had hosted the annual Volunteers’ Reception on 
15 December, attended by 40 representatives of volunteer organisations.  The 
evening also incorporated the 2nd annual award ceremony of the New Forest 
Access For All and she had been honoured to present the certificates to the 
winners in conjunction with Cllr Mrs Holding. 

 
Since the last Council meeting she had attended Stanley’s Own Scouts 
Presentation Evening, and the annual memorial service hosted by RAF Ibsley 
Historical Group. 

 
She was to host her Annual Civic Service on Sunday 13 March at 3.00 p.m. at St 
Michael and All Angels Church in Lyndhurst.  All members were invited to attend. 

 
 
47. LEADER’S ANNOUNCEMENTS. 
 
 The Leader did not have any announcements. 
 
 
48. REPORTS OF CABINET AND COMMITTEES. 
 
 Report of the General Purposes and Licensing Committee 
 
 Cllr Puttock, Chairman of the Committee, presented the report of the meeting held 

on 28 January. 
 
 On the motion that the report be received and the recommendation adopted, it was 
 
 RESOLVED: 
 
 That the report be received and the recommendations adopted. 
 
 Report of Standards Committee 
 
 All Members declared a personal interest in respect of the item on Members’ 

Allowances.  Under paragraph 10 (2) of the Code of Conduct they did not have a 
prejudicial interest. 

 
 Cllr Ward presented the report of the meeting held on 28 January.  He reminded 

members that, following extensive national consultation with councils, the 
Employers’ Side had recently decided not to make a pay offer for employees for 
2011/12. 

 
 On the motion that the report be received and the recommendation adopted, it was  
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 RESOLVED: 
 
 That the report be received and the recommendation adopted. 
 
 Report of Cabinet  
 
 Cllr Kendal declared a personal interest in this item as Hampshire County Council’s 

Executive Member for Environment, who had made decisions on Concessionary 
Fares.  He did not feel his interest was prejudicial and remained in the meeting to 
speak and vote. 

 
 The Chairman moved that Standing Order 47.6 be suspended to allow the Leader 

of the Council and the Leader of the Opposition to exceed the time limit for making 
their speeches.  The motion was carried. 

 
 The Leader of the Council, as Chairman of the Cabinet, presented the report of the 

Cabinet meetings held on 5 January and 2 February. 
 
 Item 1 (The Medium Term Financial Plan and Annual Budget 2011/2012) 
 
 Cllr Rickman made the statement on the Administration’s proposed budget 

attached as Appendix 1 to these minutes. 
 
 Cllr Weeks, Leader of the Liberal Democrat Group, made the statement attached 

as Appendix 2 to these minutes. 
 

Cllr Mrs Robinson acknowledged the hard work that had gone into achieving the 
savings and avoiding an increase in the council tax.  The Liberal Democrat group 
had requested some time ago that the Communications and Graphics units be 
reviewed and supported the proposals, together with reductions in Democratic 
costs.  She found it hard to understand the decision not to fill the vacancy for the 
Strategic Housing Manager post, as she felt this post was vital given the 
Government’s intentions regarding housing.  She expressed concern that the 
transfer of the management of the concessionary fares scheme to the County 
Council, and the related partial financial compensation to NFDC, had resulted in 
the cessation of concessions for certain groups using the Hythe Ferry. 

 
In seconding the budget proposals, Cllr Wise explained that these represented a 
very detailed programme of changes to services and the way they worked, which 
was the result of many months’ work.  This work was ongoing.  He felt the direction 
set was the right one and should be adhered to, that the achievements so far were 
a strong platform for the future, but that close monitoring was essential. 
 
On the motion that the report be received and the recommendations adopted, it 
was 

 
 RESOLVED: 
 
 That the report be received and the recommendations adopted. 
 
 
49. QUESTIONS UNDER STANDING ORDER 22. 
 
 There were none. 
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50. PORTFOLIO HOLDERS’ QUESTION TIME. 
 

Question from: Cllr Mrs Robinson to Cllr Mrs Cleary, Housing Portfolio Holder 
 
“What does The Housing Portfolio Holder estimate the cost of overhauling the 
allocations and tenure policies of the council will be in the light of the tenure reform 
proposals in the Localism Bill?” 

Answer: 
 
The Portfolio Holder said she was aware that changes to tenure and allocation 
policies that might be required as a result of the proposals contained in the 
Localism Bill and referred to the Council’s response to the recent consultation 
paper “Local Decisions: a fairer future for social housing”. 
 
The Portfolio Holder said she felt it premature to investigate the costs of 
implementing changes before the final proposals were known.  She confirmed that 
should the proposals in the consultation be implemented, the Council’s existing 
policies and procedures would have to be amended.  In addition the Council would 
have to publish a strategic policy on tenancies.  Members would be made aware of 
the implications on resources once these were fully assessed.  The Council would 
work with partner organisations in preparing the new strategy. 

 
 
51. THE 2011/2012 COUNCIL TAX (REPORT B). 
 
 The Council considered the Council Tax for 2011/12. 
 

RESOLVED: 
 
(1) That it be noted that at its meeting on 13 December 2010 the Council 

calculated the following amounts for the year 2011/12 in accordance with 
regulations made under Section 33(5) of the Local Government Finance Act 
1992:- 

 
 (a) 73,047.60 being the amount calculated by the Council, in 

accordance with regulation 3 of the Local Authorities (Calculation of 
Council Tax Base) Regulations 1992, as its council tax base for the 
year. 
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(b) LOCAL COUNCIL AREA 

 

 
 

being the amounts calculated by the Council, in accordance with 
regulation 6 of the Regulations, as the amounts of its council tax 
base for the year for dwellings in those parts of its area to which one 
or more special items relate. 

 
(2) That the following amounts be now calculated by the Council for the year 

2011/12 in accordance with Sections 32 to 36 of the Local Government and 
Finance Act 1992:- 

 
(a) £125,924,174 being the aggregate of the amounts which the Council 

estimates for the items set out in Section 32(2)(a) to (e) of the Act. 
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(b) £100,813,020 being the aggregate of the amounts which the Council 
estimates for the items set out in Section 32(3)(a) to (c) of the Act. 

 
(c) £25,111,154 being the amount by which the aggregate at 10.2(a) 

above exceeds the aggregate at 2(b) above, calculated by the 
Council, in accordance with Section 32(4) of the Act, as its budget 
requirement for the year. 

 
(d) £9,026,090 being the aggregate of the sums which the Council 

estimates will be payable for the year into its general fund in respect 
of redistributed non-domestic rates and revenue support grant, 
increased by the amount of the sums which the Council estimates 
will be transferred in the year from its collection fund to its general 
fund in accordance with Section 97(3) of the Local Government 
Finance Act 1988 (Council Tax Surplus), and increased by the 
amount of any sum which the Council estimates will be transferred 
from its collection fund to its general fund pursuant to the Collection 
Fund (Community Charges) directions under Section 98(4) of the 
Local Government Finance Act 1988 (Community Charge Surplus). 

 
(e) £220.20 being the amount at 2(c) above less the amount at 2(d) 

above, all divided by the amount at 1(a) above, calculated by the 
Council, in accordance with Section 33(1) of the Act, as the basic 
amount of its council tax for the year. 

 
(f) £4,707,174 being the aggregate amount of all special items referred 

to in Section 34(1) of the Act. 
 
(g) £155.76 being the amount at 2(e) above less the result given by 

dividing the amount at 2(f) above by the amount at 1(a) above, 
calculated by the Council, in accordance with Section 34(2) of the 
Act, as the basic amount of its Council Tax for the year for dwellings 
in those parts of its area to which no special item relates. 
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(h) 

    

 
 

being the amounts given by adding to the amount at 2(g) above 
the amounts of the special item or items relating to dwellings in 
those parts of the Council’s area mentioned above divided in each 
case by the amount at 1(b) above, calculated by the Council, in 
accordance with Section 34(3) of the Act, as the basic amounts of 
its council tax for the year for dwellings in those parts of its area to 
which one or more special items relate. 

 
(i) PART OF THE COUNCIL’S AREA 

 
These are the District plus Town/Parish Council elements only.  (See 
below and page 8 of Report B to the Council on 28 February 2011 
for the full amounts of Council Tax.) 
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being the amounts given by multiplying the amounts at 2(g) and 2(h) 
above by the number which, in the proportion set out in Section 5(1) 
of the Act is applicable to dwellings listed in a particular valuation 
band divided by the number which in that proportion is applicable to 
dwellings listed in valuation band D, calculated by the Council, in 
accordance with Section 36(1) of the Act, as the amounts to be 
taken into account for the year in respect of categories of dwellings 
listed in different valuation bands. 
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(3) That it be noted that for the year 2011/12 the Hampshire County 
Council, the Hampshire Police Authority and the Hampshire Fire and 
Rescue Authority have stated the following amounts in precepts 
issued to the Council, in accordance with Section 40 of the Local 
Government Finance Act 1992, for each of the categories of 
dwellings shown below:- 

 
PRECEPTING AUTHORITY 
 

 
 

(4) That, having calculated the aggregate in each case of the amounts 
at 2(i) and 3 above, the Council, in accordance with Section 30(2) of 
the Local Government Finance Act 1992, hereby sets the following 
amounts as the amounts of council tax for the year 2011/12 for each 
of the categories of dwellings shown below:- 
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PART OF THE COUNCIL’S AREA 
 

 
 
 
52. MEMBERSHIP OF COMMITTEES AND PANELS. 
 
 RESOLVED: 
 
 That Cllr Kendal be appointed to serve on the Leisure, Culture and Youth Matters 

Review Panel in place of Cllr Lagdon. 
 
 

CHAIRMAN 
 
 
 Attachment: Minute No. 48 – Appendices 1 and 2 
 
(CL280211) 
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APPENDIX 2 
 
We are all aware that budget setting is difficult for all Council’s 
this year.  So responding to the budget is also difficult.  So I 
thought I would ask my 11 year old daughter how I should start 
and she said to start with the words  ‘I think’.         So…. 

I think that a zero percent increase in council tax was the only 
appropriate course of action open to us.  With the government 
offering an incentive of 2.5% back for the next four years.  I 
have already previously described it as a ‘no brainer’, the 
obvious only real option available.  The Lib Dem group 
therefore support a zero increase in Council tax. 

Yet I see in the press that we are supposedly increasing council 
tax by 8p.  In reality, the County set zero, the fire authority and 
police also; so where does the increase come from?  The 
answer is that a few parishes have increased their council tax 
which averages out at an increase of 8p.  The reality is that 
most of us will not see any increase. 

The next question; do the Lib Dems present an alternative 
budget; perhaps suggesting a small reduction in Council tax.  
After all this is what the conservative group did at Totton Town 
Council.  Well, you will be glad to hear that we will not be this 
petty given the gravity of the current situation. 
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Now what about the details.  This is also a difficult subject. 
Whilst the underlying tax level is set, much of the detail is still 
being worked through, with some savings not even being 
identified until after the May elections.  So it is difficult to 
comment on things that we don’t yet know. 

However, what do we know? 

We know that the NFDC press & publicity machine is being 
severely cut back.  Do I need to remind members that the Lib 
Dem group have been consistently asking for this for years.  It is 
good to see that the administration eventually takes up good 
ideas for saving money. 

Is removing the post of strategic housing manager a wise 
move?  We will wait and see what impact it has. 

Should residents be subsidising tourists coming to the forest.  
Or should the tourists pay more into supporting the Districts’ 
infrastructure? 

Whilst prudent reserves should be held back, we currently see 
interest returns of only 1 or 2%.  With £2M of capital reserves, 
could some of this not be better used by investing in green 
initiatives such as PV solar panels which generate a return of 
about 10% and are also the right thing to do? 
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You will now be aware that there are other alternatives. It will 
be interesting times for those of us who remain in this chamber 
after May. 




